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The meeting was called to order by the Chairman at 10:40 a.m.





Chairman Wright advised this was a special meeting, and he assumed all necessary publications had been made.





Executive Director White advised they had.  Notice had been posted and advertisements in the papers had been made as required.





Chairman Wright advised the special meeting had been called to go over matters related to the domestic airline terminal management negotiations.





ITEM:  DOMESTIC AIRLINE TERMINAL MANAGEMENT DEAL POINTS





Executive Director White briefed the Board on the Domestic Airline Terminal management deal points summarizing the negotiations that had begun well over a year ago, the Memorandum of Understanding, and domestic terminal expansion options.





Executive Director White advised if there was no objection, he had asked Larry Gouldthorpe, President and General Manager, OSI, to sit at the table so that they could respond jointly to questions.





Copies of the deal points, executive summary, proposed memorandum of understanding, (“MOU”) domestic terminal expansion options, and a proposed press release had been distributed to Board Members and are attached to and made a part of these minutes.





Briefing ensued.





Executive Director White advised the negotiations had begun over a year ago.  When he came to the Authority his first assignment from the Mayor and Chairman was to enter into negotiations with TBI to develop a possible management agreement with them for the domestic terminal.  A number of months had been spent last fall in negotiation.  Things stalled in December.  The process stopped and started again in the spring (late April) shortly after Mr. Gouldthorpe came on board as President and General Manager of OSI.  Many, many hours were spent on this project.  We have a deal today that SAA and OSI can present to the Board to go forward with.





TBI, US, Inc. (TBI), would create a new U.S. corporation which was yet to be named, but it was anticipated that it would be called Orlando Sanford Domestic, Inc.  Sanford Airport Authority and Orlando Sanford Domestic, Inc., would enter into a memorandum of understanding, assuming the Board approved it today.  It was the intent to develop a full fledged detailed management contract that initially would be with TBI.  That contract would eventually be assigned to the new subsidiary when it is created.  The MOU sets forth essentially the same deal points that were in the memorandum under the executive summary.  The deal would be a thirty year management agreement that would be given to TBI.  That agreement would authorize and give TBI rights and responsibilities to manage, operate, maintain, and market the domestic terminal as it exists today and as it will exist in the future when the expansion is completed.  In exchange for the thirty year agreement, TBI will be paying a $7.5 million lump sum amount on signing of the management agreement.   The money will be applied toward the current terminal expansion project.  TBI will also pay on the first of October 1 of each year a sum of $500,000 for the first five years of the agreement.  TBI, will provide a financial guarantee of $500,000 to cover the first year of the minimum annual guarantee which will be a separate amount in addition to the $500,000 just mentioned.  For years 1, 2 and 3 of the contract, there will be a $500,000 minimum annual guaranteed payment to the Authority.  In year 4, there will be a $400,000 payment, and in year 5, a $350,000 payment.  In years 6 through 30, a $250,000 minimum annual guaranteed payment would be made.  In addition to those amounts, there would also be a percentage of gross revenues that would be the higher of the two (the greater of the minimum annual guarantee or percentage of gross revenues).  There is also a pop-up mechanism which would allow the Authority to borrow money from TBI, with an established initial first year amount of $425,000 plus a market rate of interest which will be defined in the actual management agreement.  That will give us the ability to go to TBI for unexpected and unforeseen items that pop up during the course of the year for emergency maintenance or a capital project  which we seem to have happen quite frequently.  We have defined what the gross revenues are.  It would be essentially everything that takes place within the actual terminal building itself to include use fees from tenants, concessionaires, commission fees, concession fees, advertising fees, and outside the terminal area to include parking lot revenues and rental car commission fees.  TBI, will be collecting the landing fees from the carriers, as OSI does today on the international side, on our behalf as our agent and subject to a five percent administrative handling charge.  There will also be domestic airline fuel flowage fees, commercial ground transportation revenues, permit fees from taxis, limos, busses, and shuttles which are excluded from the gross revenue calculation, and also inter-company charges or revenues that may exist between OSI and OSD.  We will present to TBI annually our airfield cost and revenue center budget, which is used to calculate landing fee rates for the coming fiscal year.  If that cost revenue cost is within five percent of the current year’s or prior year’s budget, they will automatically approve and have no objections.  If the costs are higher than five percent, we would need to raise the landing fee more than five percent during the forth coming year.  We will develop a decision matrix document which is a justification sheet whereby if the FAA came to us with a governmental mandate or regulatory requirement that we increase the number of firefighters or firefighting vehicles, for example, beyond what we would normally have in that five percent because of some new regulation, then we would present it to OSI and justify it.  This would include any regulatory or mandated event that would come into play.  The reasoning for that would be the recognition by SAA and OSD to keep our costs low at this Airport.  We have established ourselves as a low cost alternative to Orlando International and we want to maintain the competitive advantage that we have in that sense by keeping landing fees to our carriers as low as we possibly can.  At the same time we must recognize that we have costs from doing business.  Those costs will be reviewed and we will make sure that we are in agreement with any new costs that we might have so that would not put us at a competitive disadvantage.  We have agreed that for the first five years of the agreement we will start the landing fee rate (October 1, 1999) at $0.65 per thousand pounds of aircraft maximum gross landed weight.  We will try to keep those increases at not over $0.05 per year, and if necessary try to subsidize those rates with other cost revenue center revenues during that period.  After the first five year period, our actual cost of doing business on the airfield would not be subject to this particular review process.  We have indicated that we will apply to the FAA as soon as possible for a future passenger facility charge of $1.00 that probably will take six months from the date of application before approval could be received.  Another provision would be an agreement by OSI and TBI to modify the existing OSI agreements with the Airport Authority to create a percentage of gross revenue or top line revenue business deal which is different from what they have with us today.  We currently have a percentage of net revenues that has not made us any profit in the past three years.  If we go to a gross revenue deal, it should give us the ability to have a cleaner accounting system and auditing of the records would be much easier.  The remainder of the deal points are non financial.  They are operational and legal in nature and say that they will operate the terminal facility in full accordance with all applicable laws, rules, regulations, statutes, ordinances, etc., and policies of the Airport Authority.  





Executive Director White briefed the Board on the options:  1)  Do nothing;  if we do nothing, we do not get necessary funds to expand the terminal facility.  It maintains the status quo with our current air carrier marketing ability because we are limited and restricted in the way that we can use incentives to air carriers to recruit and attract new service.  Grants, loans and funds that have already been received from the FDOT would sit.  That is a real problem for the State.  They have indicated they want us to get on with the project or give the money back.  The service area of the Airport would probably suffer over the long term because the deal with TBI would provide us with some funding mechanisms that we do not have today and have no way of getting additional funds.  2)  Wait for additional FDOT funds.  We apply for more grants and go to the legislature and ask for more funding appropriations.  Again, no deal with TBI, and there is no assurance that we are going to get any future state funds.  If you get state funds, when would you get them,  how long would that process take, and how much would you get.  Because TBI’s $7.5 million contribution they would make to the current project would disappear, we would actually need $14 million from the state because there would not be the matching share available.  If we build the new terminal and expand it 120,000 �square feet, when it is opened the Airport Authority would be responsible for all operating and maintenance costs even if there is not a single airline using it.  That would be a significant cost with utilities, maintenance, janitorial, housekeeping, and whatever other staffing may be required as SAA direct personnel.  We would not be able to provide funding incentives to airlines.  3)  Build a smaller facility than what has been designed.  We only have $10.5 million in state funds.  Again because we are using a part of TBI’s funding as a match for state funds we have already received, we would need to come up with an additional $1.3 million.  To redesign the building after we have gone past the 65% review would cost additional architectural fees, etc., thereby reducing the amount of funding available for construction.  The $10.5 million would not give us the type of building the airlines say they need and what we think the airlines need in terms of space for concessions, ticket counter space, and baggage claim space.  4)  Cancel what we are doing today and do a public RFP to see if there is another private investor in the market who might be interested in investing in our facility.  Problems with that could be if someone else shows up the terms may not be even as good as what we now have.  Other investors may not have TBI’s airport expertise and marketing connections.  There are only a handful of private companies in the world who do airport privatization and TBI soon will be the second largest airport operator in the world.  We have picked a partner that is a significantly  large and experienced firm with which to do business.  Other investors that might be out there probably would not do the ground handling services that TBI currently does in the international terminal and wants to do in the domestic terminal.  Some of the other operators around the world do not provide that service and have no intention of doing so.  They simply want to run a building and collect money from the tenants.  During whatever process we would do there would be months of advertising, review, and negotiations so things would be delayed and TBI’s interest could vanish as well.  5)  Go forward with the TBI deal as presented today.  That would provide $7.5 million dollars cash up front to contribute toward the terminal expansion project which can serve as our $1.3 million dollar match with the state loans we have already obtained, and through a very recent development with FDOT, that $7.5 million qualifies for an additional $6.1 million of state grant funding from FDOT  on a fifty percent basis on a multi year basis for the next four years.  Add all that together and it gives us the needed $24 million dollars to build the terminal as it is designed with the full seven gate expansion.  TBI will also provide an additional $2.5 million in consideration for the first five years which we will use mostly as a match for our capital project grants for both the state and the FAA.   TBI also will provide a guaranteed minimum amount.  That comes whether or not there is any business at the domestic terminal.  TBI will assume all operating, maintenance and staffing costs for the existing terminal and future facilities.  It eliminates the risk the Airport Authority has if we construct the domestic terminal ourselves.  TBI will provide financial incentives for airline business attraction.  That is an unknown, undefined thing.  If in the deal making process with a prospective customer there are deals that have to be made whether it is support for advertising, billboards, marketing, etc., TBI can do that.  The Authority cannot do that as a governmental agency.  TBI’s worldwide marketing expertise will be teamed with the Airport Authority’s efforts as well as the community.  





The downside is that the Airport Authority loses future parking lot revenue.  We do not currently charge the public for parking on the Airport, but at some time in the future there will be charges for parking.  Not charging for parking at this time is a tremendous marketing tool.  We will be giving up future rental car revenues.  The future commissions that are paid to the Authority by rental car companies for the privilege of doing business on the Airport.  We will gain a percentage of gross revenues which amount cannot be predicted back from TBI.  The percentage of gross revenues should exceed what has been given up.  





There is a sixth alternative which is to do the deal with TBI as it is, subject to any changes that the Board chooses to make today.  If the Board does not like any of the deal terms and wishes to modify them in any sense, approval of the deal points could be made subject to those changes.  





Executive Director White briefed the Board referring to a summary distributed to the Board.  (Copy attached and made a part of these minutes.)





The Authority used the services of an outside airport privatization consultant from Washington who is the premier firm worldwide in guiding municipalities in all sorts of privatization.  They have independently run numbers (copy attached and made a part of these minutes).  Their numbers are relatively close, within a range of reasonableness based upon projections of passengers that could use the building over the thirty year period.  The Authority would receive landing fees through TBI as well as fuel flowage fees.  The numbers given today are projections taken from a business plan that TBI has put together.   





After year four, the anticipation is that the percentage of gross revenues will exceed what would have been paid to the Authority in the minimum annual guarantees.  If the business develops at approximately that time, the money paid to the Airport will exceed what would have been under a minimum annual guarantee.  





In running the numbers, the fees that would be paid by TBI both in initial consideration and the minimum guarantees or the percentages of gross over the life of the deal would equal around 11.5% of gross revenues.  We think that is a very good long term forecast of those percentages.





One of the cornerstones of the deal is if we do this deal with TBI the Airport loses some revenue.  We lose the car rental revenue that exists today, future parking lot revenues not reflected because we do not have any at this time, and other rental fees like ground handling permit fees, restaurant concession fees, vending commissions, telephone commissions, and in-terminal advertising revenues of $942,000 based upon the current year’s budget.  At the same time, the Authority gives up operating and maintenance expenses of $455,000 (all approximate numbers).  Those would include contract maintenance, contract janitorial, utilities, maintenance on the building, check-point security for screening stations, crossing guards and other security services, property and casualty and liability insurance for the building, and a couple of maintenance items.  The net effect of just those would put the Authority in the hole $486,000.  With the new TBI revenues contributed, $1,000,000 in the first year, would give an overall net gain of $513, 000 approximately.  





The cost of doing the terminal expansion





In breaking down the funding sources, the Authority has received three sets of state loans.  A pending state grant was being prepared and anticipated by the September Board Meeting for a multi-year state grant for $6.125 million dollars.  Until a few weeks ago this grant did not exist.  It was the missing link in the project.  Combine that with the TBI investment and it gives us a total available of approximately $25 million dollars for the terminal project.





One very key item is that the $6.125 million dollar additional grant which will be coming is a 50% grant and will not all come in one shot.  It is a five year multi year grant.  In the current fiscal year the state would give us $561,000.





Executive Director White advised he had received a number of telephone calls over the weekend from people who were very concerned about this deal and what it might mean to other users of the Airport.  He explained to everyone that this deal only applies to the terminal building, not to the rest of the Airport.  We are not hiring TBI to run the Airport, only to manage the domestic terminal.  For those particularly in the general aviation community it was emphasized that it is not the intent of this deal to turn over the management of the Airport to other folks.  There were concerns expressed like, “Aren’t you guys capable of running this thing yourself?"   Absolutely, we can.  We are not proposing this deal because we are not capable of handling any of the functions of running the Airport.  The reason is a financial reason for doing this.  We simply do not have the money to provide toward the terminal expansion.  As everyone knows, we have recently had problems with cash flow and this deal helps us get over that hurdle providing us with other mechanisms to give the Airport a cushion in terms of meeting financial obligations.  The main reason for doing this deal is financial.  Everything else is secondary to that.





With that, Executive Director White invited Larry Gouldthorpe, OSI, to add his point of view.





Chairman Wright advised he wanted to undo something the Executive Director had said.  He wanted to make sure that no one thought that we are in a cash crunch and needed to sell off an aspect of this Airport to pay bills.  That would be a mis-statement and a non-truth.  The fact of the matter is that this Airport is much different from other Airports.  It is growing at a pace that outstrips the ability of current revenue sources to keep up with demands on capital costs even on matching funds.  The kinds of things we need to do at this Airport takes fifty percent matching funds in many instances.  That is a great deal but the Authority still has to come up with matching funds.  There has been an effort throughout negotiations to make sure that what was done at the end in terms of our percentage of gross recaptured the benefit of any revenues that were lost.   





Larry Gouldthorpe, President and Managing Director, OSI, continued the briefing advising that he had tried to put himself into the shoes of Board Members with a very important decision to make, and he asked himself what the important issues would be for him.  He came up with three questions he asked himself.  1)  Is this a good deal for the Airport?  He came back and said, yes, this really is a good deal for the Airport.  It enables capital projects to be accomplished.  We all know there are a lot of capital improvement projects needed here at the Airport.  These capital improvements will benefit both TBI and all users of the Airport.  One of the things the agreement tries to accomplish is to make funds available for the Airport Authority’s matching share of FAA and FDOT funds in order to do capital improvement projects.  That is a very big benefit that spills over to all users.  2)  In that same vein, there is a pop-up mechanism that helps make funds available on a loan basis for emergency projects.  Currently when those emergency projects come up the question is where are we going to get the money.  This formalizes a mechanism for those projects to be funded.  3)  There is some stability in the cash flow under this agreement.  That has to be important on a day to day operational basis.  4)  Is it a good deal for the community?  We all have a responsibility to the community.  By providing the $7.5 million dollars that TBI will put into the construction of the terminal building, that will ignite many other things that will be good for the Sanford area.  It will create new jobs and stimulate economic benefit.  5)  It relieves the Airport Authority of short term risk that you would be on the hook for in developing new airline service.  It takes time and money to do that.  6)  Is the deal compatible and complimentary to what the Authority is doing right now?  Does it mesh well with what is happening at the International Terminal?  If you look at the project, there is a lot of other synergy happening because this terminal is being built.  The transfer and flexibility of international and domestic happening now becomes a reality.  This integrates the international and domestic terminals.  It provides future avenues for expansion of the existing and future terminal.  That is something that may seem far away, but who knows how soon this Airport will need additional expansion.  As soon as the first domestic service comes in and is successful it will stimulate other service.  We could be talking about expansion of this facility very shortly.  The agreement provides a mechanism for that to happen.  Most importantly, this agreement allows all of this to happen at a very affordable price.  One of the problems most airports face is how to expand without driving up costs so high that it discourages carriers from coming in or even sometimes runs air carriers away.  We have taken particular care in this agreement to structure so that those cost advantages are maintained and that our differential with surrounding airports in the market is maintained.  This is an absolute key to our survivability and success.  The agreement does that.  The answer to all of the questions was yes.   As a further footnote, he gave credit to Airport staff.  This is a pioneer agreement in many respects.  There was not a lot of comparable agreements they could point to and say there is a model.  There is nothing out there.  This is new ground.  Today we have an agreement that we can recommend to the Board that is very good in its spirit and mechanics. 





Board Member Glenn asked how the MOU would affect the Authority’s current relationship with OSI and re-negotiation of that contract.





Mr. Gouldthorpe advised they intended to go back and re-negotiate the OSI agreement putting that on a top line revenue basis similar  to the proposed domestic terminal agreement.  There are some things that make that somewhat complicated but they did not want to slow this agreement down by making this agreement conditional on  that happening.  There are bondholders who have to be consulted and have approval rights on that  re-negotiation.  However, they were committed to make that happen.





Board Member Glenn advised what he was saying was a future decision to be made another day.





Mr. Gouldthorpe advised that was correct.  He believed what they would do is settle the agreement with the Board, get back and start negotiating the OSI agreement.





Board Member Glenn advised it had been rumored that TBI was negotiating with other American companies to purchase them and possibly become the largest company/owner of management contracts for domestic terminals.  





Mr. Gouldthorpe advised that was not quite true but close.





Board Member Glenn advised assuming it did happen, how many of those contracts would be union contracts, and would that have any affect on this particular contract.





Mr. Gouldthorpe advised maybe he could just explain what was going on with their parent company, TBI plc, based in London.  They are in the process of acquiring a US based airport privatization company, Airport Group International.  With that acquisition, TBI will become the second largest airport privatization company in the world, second only to British Airports, Inc.  There are approximately thirty-two airports combined that would be encompassed.  He was not sure how many were union.  There are some that must be.  Whether it would have any impact on this deal, he thought not.  The financial deal closes on September 30, 1999, and at that point the business transaction would be complete, but there would still be many more months of integration planning happening that would mesh the two organizations.





Board Member Miller advised regarding Item 7 of the MOU, consulting terminal expansion, 


Would that be more relevant to the immediacy of the final expansion we have been looking at under the current domestic terminal process.  Or is this beyond that?





Executive Director White advised Item 7 of the MOU referred to the current terminal expansion project as represented in drawings posted in the boardroom.





Board Member Miller advised that would complete the whole terminal as was presented to the Board in its fullest development to this process.  Are we not there in the plans for the total buildout.  It was his understanding that current plans did not include all of the gates.





Executive Director White advised that was the intent.  We are at the 65% design process on the plans at this time.  The basic layout of the building will not, should not change between now and the 100%.  The current plans do include all gates as planned.  The bid specification will be done in two pieces.  There will be a base bid which is what we know we can afford in the $18 million dollar budget.  The alternate bid will be the missing $6 million dollar amount.





Board Member Miller advised if the plans were now 65% or better done on the total building, what are we concerned about with regard to terminal expansion in this item? 





Executive Director White advised the point of the paragraph was to mainly assure TBI that the Airport Authority does not change something significantly from what has been designed and posted.  OSI has been deeply involved in the process throughout.  The intent is to make sure that rooms do not get moved around that they had anticipated as part of their revenue projections or change a room into something that could not be used for revenue when they have dollars assigned to a concession space and we suddenly put an office space in there.





Board Member Miller asked if it did not also work the other way around?  They can come and want to change things.  His point was all this time has gone by trying to get these plans agreed upon so we could go to final engineering and contract.  His concern was that it would open up, if the plans are done and agreed upon now, does this item open up for either party to come in to revamp that final buildout?





Chairman Wright advised he did not believe it did.  Counsel could speak to what was intended because so much of the deal hinged upon the capture and control of various profit centers and there were two reasons why that was there:  1)  to make sure if there was a change made that might affect the ability to operate a profit center which could negatively impact their ability to derive revenue which down the road affected the Authority’s ability to capture a piece of the gross;  2)  a large portion of the quid pro quo in this deal is the dollars, not unlike the FAA, and we make sure that the man who writes the check likes what is being delivered.  They have approved the plans and everybody likes the plans.  All they are saying is before we make any changes, because they are writing the check and they want to protect the profit centers, that we do not come up with something out of the blue and change things.





Executive Director White advised they just wanted to be sure that if the Authority promised to build seven gates we are not going to change and only build four gates unless there is no money to pay for that when we do the bid process.  We will not advertise the bids until everyone, them and us, signs off on the plans and specifications.  We will not award a construction contract to build until the signed management agreement and their check is in hand.  There are several steps that have to happen before that is built.





Chairman Wright advised it is a negotiated partnership.  We have agreed to work with each other and consult each other.  Communication is prime and everyone knows what the other side is doing.  It is a no surprise provision.





Board Member Howell expressed his concern regarding the parking and that source of revenue.  His concern was with the old lease re-negotiation and the new lease.  If we are not happy with the old lease and TBI has the new lease we are out of luck.  He would like to pull the parking out of the new lease until such time as the old lease was re-negotiated.





Mr. Gouldthorpe advised parking was a very big source of income.  He did not think they would want to do the deal without the parking.





Chairman Wright advised that he and Mayor Dale had met on a number of occasions at length.  That was only a fraction of time spent by staff.  We have reached to grab and identify all sources of revenue.  Initially we all had our own interests in snatching out our favorite source.  The problem is when you start pulling those out it starts restructuring the deal that they have.  We are getting a piece of the gross so when you start taking out a source of profit, you take a source of profit from which the Authority will derive a percentage of the gross.  Yet we have to do what it takes to derive that profit.  If we start running a parking garage, we have to contract with  someone to run that garage, insure that garage, and everything that is involved in the collection of revenue on that garage.  The other side is if our partner, TBI, does not find enough sources of predictable income, they lack the economic incentive to do the deal.  If they are not motivated with an economic incentive to do the deal, it will not happen.  





Board Member Howell advised he was in total agreement, everyone had worked extremely hard to put this together.  What he was saying was that once this agreement is in effect what would protect the Authority when they go to re-negotiate the old lease.





Chairman Wright advised simply put that deal was made by a different board at a different time.  There are some bondholder commitments.  If you have a revenue source that is pledged to bondholders that is pretty sanctified money.  One of the problems we have in snatching the international terminal dealings out of that is that there will be some significant changes in the way that deal is structured because part of the negotiations will be with not only OSI and the people who are operating but making sure that the end of that comes out protecting the bondholders so the bondholders are not taking it at the expense of us making the deal.  





Board Member Howell asked once this deal is signed and TBI says they do not want to re-negotiate, what is the Authority’s recourse?





Mayor Dale advised TBI did not negotiate that bond, CFT did.  They got stuck with a lot of things when they agreed to the assignment and the obligation of that bond indebtedness.  They also had to live with prior agreements like concession agreements with Alpha, Dollar, etc.  These were things that were negotiated by a prior director and board.  It will be a time consuming aspect to meet with those bondholders, whom TBI does not even know.  They have no relationship with these bondholders.  They have to go back and try to negotiate something that is good for them and for us.  He further advised that he believed that TBI would re-negotiate the OSI lease.  This is a public/private partnership.  A partnership of any kind will not work unless you go into it with full faith that it will work.  It is not simple.  The bondholders will be the main situation that will have to be dealt with.  It may even be that we will not be able to do it.  TBI has agreed to try, and he believed that they would.





Board Member Robertson asked what the Board approved at previous meetings on the terminal expansion project?  He did not believe the Board had agreed to spend $25,000,000.


With all the planning and all the work, he did not remember it being a $25,000,000 project.  He did not believe the Board approved spending $25,000,000.  





Executive Director White advised that earlier we had $5.5 million.  We subsequently got $6 million from the legislature in January.  Last fall when we first started negotiations with TBI they were only going to give us about $5 million.  We were still way short.  We entered into negotiation last fall and hired the architects to design the building based upon a seven gate terminal with ticketing and baggage claims and a two level concourse.  It could not be done for the amount of money we had.  That is why in December the deal with TBI stalled.  There simply was not enough money.  We regrouped and went to the legislature and asked for $12 million.  We only got $6 million.  The design continued for the full seven gates.  We have not added any additional work for the architect team to do this.  At the July meeting we identified the phases (1, 2 and 3).  Between July and now we got to work with the FDOT looking for more funds.  A deal was negotiated whereby they could use the TBI $7.5 million contribution as a fifty percent match toward a future grant of about $6.1 million.





Mayor Dale advised that may not even be used.  There could be another $6 million from high speed rail money.





Executive Director White advised the design is still the same and has not changed at all from what the Board approved.  We now could have the missing $6 million piece of the package.





Board Member Herbenar asked if it was anticipated that the Authority would have to pay rental for space they occupy and on the other hand would TBI be paying land rental rates for the 120,000 square feet of space the terminal occupy.





Larry Gouldthorpe advised the agreement is not a lease and they would not pay rent for land and would not charge rental to the Authority for those offices currently in the plan.  There is a point beyond which TBI would not want to see space utilized for offices.





Executive Director White advised it was never intended that TBI would charge the Authority for its office space because the agreement is not a lease.  





Chairman Wright advised the better TBI does, the more aggressive they are, the more they can capture in revenue and produce out of the operation of the terminal, the more money it  makes the Authority.  It is a win-win.  The better they do, the more we make.  If it ends up that they say we can make X amount of dollars if your offices were located elsewhere, we can look at that.  It could be that we would decide to use the current office space to make us money.  





Executive Director White advised there had been discussions in a generic sense about moving Authority offices and OSI offices somewhere outside the terminal to the industrial park or commerce park.  There is no building currently.  It would cost someone money to construct a building so the discussion stopped.  If this was rentable space, we would be interested in renting the space.





Board Member Herbenar advised when the terminal is built, we have all sorts of domestic airlines, we reach a point where we have to have a parking garage, who pays to construct the parking garage?





Mr. Gouldthorpe advised TBI would like to have that opportunity to do any other facility improvements that go in concert with the terminal.  That is where TBI invisions this agreement going.  If we needed three additional gates to the terminal, TBI would like to have the opportunity to do that.  We understand we do not have any exclusive rights to do that.





Board Member Herbenar asked how the Authority would arrive at a decision as to what is a necessity and what is a nicety?





Executive Director White advised it would be hard except to say we would have a new masterplan and in that masterplan process we would look at alternatives to building parking lots and parking garages, best location, size, shape, etc., and what they cost based on forecasted business.  TBI will be partnering with us in that process as well as other tenants on the Airport.  It is not an exclusive thing to just staff.  We all have a technical advisory committee and everyone provides their input.  It is unlikely that the design would change from what the masterplan shows.  Parking is one of the things included in this agreement where there is a provision for this future expansion opportunity so that whenever it comes up, we will negotiate when that happens.  Right now we have driven ourselves crazy trying to predict what would be needed.  It cannot be dealt with now.  It would be dealt with when the time came.





Chairman Wright advised it would be regulatory driven.  It will be something that was required by the FAA, like the fillets, or something our engineers were telling us was a safety problem or just competitive forces are going to dictate that if you don’t get those fillets fixed we are not going to let those A330’s land here anymore.  That drives the airside.  On the landside, if we have an opportunity to put up a parking garage we are going to look at it from what is best to provide service to the Airport.  What will make the most money.  They are just saying they want to be able to participate when that happens and that might be a reasonable request.





Board Member Glenn advised she had not seen a definition of terminal.  What will TBI be managing?





Executive Director White advised Domestic Terminal Facility “the Facility” was loosely defined in the MOU.  We will have an exhibit attached to the contract showing everything.  Everything had not been worked out yet.  For instance, would it include the grass, and would they mow the grass or would the Authority mow the grass.  It is a small thing in the big picture right now, but we have to know the answer to that before signing the contract.  Those details will be worked out.  Basically it includes the building as it sits and the walls, sidewalks and the parking lots are included.  Anything beyond that is not.  The roadway is not included.  Those are dedicated roadways that are maintained, regulated and have law enforcement and public safety issues that are not something we can delegate to a private operator.   Those will have to be worked out.





Board Member Miller advised the questions were extremely relevant because when you start talking about something other than the physical building, therein lies her question about the definition of the terminal.  Obviously people have to get into the terminal and get on airplanes and airplanes have to get to the terminal.  Does the apron apply?  We all want a definition before signing the final agreement so there will be no misunderstanding.  We can agree or disagree at that time.





Executive Director White advised absolutely we need to know that information.





Discussion by Board Member Robertson as to how revenues would be divided up between domestic and international passenger usage and trust in partnerships.





Executive Director White advised OSI is OSI.  We cannot cross over that line except that OSI contracts make reference to the international facility.  If OSI is occupying or using the domestic side, that would be domestic revenue.





Mr. Gouldthorpe advised there would be times of the day when the entire domestic facility might be used for international.  That being the case, it will produce revenue that would stay with the facility.  There are sections of the building that can be cordoned off, keeping international and domestic operations separate.  If that happens, international passengers will simply pass through the facility and not generate any revenue.





Executive Director White advised, at the same time, that international passenger generates some costs because they utilize carpet and bathrooms.  OSI will assume that cost so that  it does not hurt the Authority when that happens.





Board Member Glenn advised because we have the partnership, we are going through a Development of Regional Impact “DRI” or will be going through it.  As a part of good will, because TBI is a part of the expansion, it might be a good thing that TBI participate in the cost of that DRI.





Mayor Dale advised they are participating in that.





Board Member Glenn advised as a separate and apart deal.  It is something for those negotiating the fine points to think about.  





Mr. Gouldthorpe advised he could appreciate the asking of the question.





Chairman Wright advised that was a good point.


Discussion by Board Member Miller asking Counsel’s opinion.





Counsel advised this a great concept and complimented all involved in the negotiation of the Agreement.  The Board years ago saw a vision of how to make the airport grow.  Now the vision has come at least half circle with the international operation that is very competitive.  The MOU is an agreement to agree in good faith to move forward and negotiate an agreement that encompasses all of the points.  There are many questions and other areas to talk about.  For today’s purposes it is not necessary if the Board is comfortable with the concept that is set forth in the deal points.  There are several points that could become legal or regulatory issues that will have to be explored with federal and state authorities as we go through the process.  He pointed out that the $500,000 a year paid by the month payment is guaranteed by TBI US, Inc. only for the first year and the years after it would be paid by OSD.  The way the deal is structured, they will be doing the procurements for the concessions, parking, rental cars, etc., that are in the domestic terminal.  The Airport Authority will continue to maintain consultants for AIP projects and we will continue to do our own bidding of those projects.





Executive Director White advised the agreement does say that TBI, Inc., will seek Airport approval for selection of vendors, concessionaires, and leases.  We are still in the loop.





Board Member Miller asked who would approve the MOU from TBI, US, and when would the MOU be signed and a copy furnished to the Authority?





Mr. Gouldthorpe advised the agreement would be approved by one of the officers of TBI, US in the UK.  The board of TBI was fully involved.  He was leaving for the UK this date, and the agreement would be signed immediately upon his arrival and meeting with the board in the UK.  A copy of the signed MOU would be faxed to the Authority immediately.





Discussion by Board Member Miller as to the contemplated date for having an agreement before the Authority Board.





Executive Director White advised a ninety day period had been allowed for completion of negotiations.  The MOU would expire within ninety days if the contract is not negotiated.


He anticipated completion prior to expiration of the ninety days.  Bids for the terminal construction could not be awarded until such time as a signed agreement was in place with a commitment for the $7.5 million.  Based upon our schedule for construction and working backwards and to have a gate (1) open by June, we have to open bids in mid-November, award construction the end of November, and give notice to proceed shortly thereafter.  With that in mind, we are thinking today it would give us September, October and most of November, less than ninety days to get it all finished.  A special board meeting could be called mid to late November to execute the management contract and award the construction bid.





Board Member Miller cautioned the Board on that.  He would hate to see the Board pushed by the Authority’s management consultant if the agreement was not signed by the drop dead date for construction in November.  A realistic date was needed for the Board to review the agreement rather than have it presented to Board Members one or two days prior to a special meeting.





Chairman Wright advised TBI was going to be as motivated as the Authority to get the agreement signed and started as soon as possible.  There are advantages they will realize.  The earlier of ninety days and with the understanding that the Board needs it as soon as possible.  He agreed that he would like to have ten days minimum to look at the agreement prior to coming back for a special meeting.  





Executive Director advised he would commit to giving the board at least ten days prior to a special board meeting to go over the document.





Chairman Wright advised that additionally the motion would have a directive that when the document came back the Chairman, he would be authorized to sign.





Motion by Board Member Miller, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve the Memorandum of Understanding between Sanford Airport Authority and TBI, Inc., the Chairman being authorized to sign the document when it came back, further, the Board would have at least ten days to examine the management document prior to a special board meeting.


Motion passed unanimously.





Discussion by Board Member Herbenar as to why documents were not provided to Board Members sooner.





Executive Director White advised the MOU was just finished this morning.





Discussion continued.





There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:25 p.m.





Respectfully submitted,











Victor D. White


Executive Director
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